
  

        

  

    
   
   
  
   
  
   

      
     

     
      

   
   

            
         

      

         
          

  

 

           

PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES 
December 7, 2021 

7:00 PM 
Administration Building, 

4th Floor, BCC Meeting Room, 
477 Houston Street, 

Green Cove Springs, FL 32043 

Pledge of Allegiance 

Commissioner Michael Bourré led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Call to Order 

Present: Commissioner Ralph Puckhaber, Chairman
Commissioner Mary Bridgman, Vice-Chairman
Commissioner Michael Bourré 
Commissioner Joe Anzalone 
Commissioner Howard "Bo" Norton 
Commissioner Pete Davis 
Commissioner Bill Garrison 
Clay County School Board Member Lance Addison
Clay County Camp Blanding Samuel Tozer 

Absent: None 
Staff Present: County Attorney Courtney K. Grimm 

Director of Planning and Zoning Ed Lehman
Zoning Chief Mike Brown
Senior Planner Dodie Selig 

Chairman Ralph Puckhaber called the meeting to order at 7:01 pm. Chairman Ralph 
Puckhaber stated that today is the anniversary of Pearl Harbor. 

1. Approval  of  Minutes 

Planning Commission Meeting Minutes November 2, 2021 

Commissioner Joe Anzalone made a motion to approve Planning Commission 
meeting minutes for October 5, 2021, seconded by Vice-Chairman Mary Bridgman, 
which carries 9-0. 

Public Comment 

Chairman Ralph Puckhaber opened the floor for public comment at 7:06 pm. 
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Connie Thomas, on behalf of the College Drive Initiative, spoke to the Commission 
regarding the initiative. They have been meeting for over a year with 150 to 200 
residents to discuss what they would like to see in that area. There is great synergy 
starting with the VA clinic. In addition, the PACE Center for Girls, the WAY Free 
Medical clinic, and the Mercy Support Services will be on College Drive. Ms. Thomas 
gave the Commission an issue guide. See attachment A. The list was presented to the 
BCC, and the Commission has gotten on board fully, and they will be giving them a 
proclamation of support. Ms. Thomas hopes there will be requests for College Drive 
coming before Planning Commission. She wanted to bring the Commission up to date 
on the initiative and the possibilities for College Drive. Mr. Thomas stated they could 
do a presentation for the Commission if it were desired. 

Hearing no comments, Chairman Ralph Puckhaber closed the public comment at 7:10 
pm. 

Public Hearings 

1. Public Hearing to consider CPA 2021-17. (District 1, Comm. Cella) (D. Selig) 
This application is a small-scale comprehensive plan amendment to the 2040 Future
Land Use Map (FLUM). 

Dodie Selig, Senior Planner, presented a PowerPoint attached to the agenda 
regarding the public hearing to consider CPA 2021-17. The application is for a small-
scale comprehensive plan amendment to the 2040 Future Land Use Map (FLUM). 
Ms. Selig stated the item would go before the BCC on December 14, 2021. The 
applicant is the Clay County Development Authority. The location is on the east side of 
College Drive, north of Brickyard Road. The application would change the future land 
use designation of two parcels and the eastern three-fourths of one parcel, comprising 
a total of 1.20 acres, from Urban Core-10 to Commercial. Ms. Selig referred to the 
maps in the presentation, one being an aerial view and the other the parcel map, 
showing the parcel boundaries. The back portion of the property is vacant land, and 
there is an access easement. Ms. Selig showed the existing land use designation map 
and the proposed land use designation map. The planned change is consistent with 
the neighborhood. There is a great deal of commercial along both sides of College 
Drive. The proposed change will be an expansion of an existing land use designation 
and in keeping with the intent of the comprehensive plan. There is public service and 
utilities available and would not promote urban sprawl. Staff recommends approval of 
CPA 2021-17. 

Chairman Ralph Puckhaber asked if Balboa Lane is a dirt road. Ms. Selig was unsure. 
Commissioner Pete Davis noted he had driven around the parcel, and that is a dirt 
road. There is mostly residential housing. There is a sign, but it is posted on College 
Drive and not in the area facing the residential areas. Chairman Puckhaber asked if 
there had to be signage on Balboa Road. Ms. Selig said she directed the applicant to 
place the sign on the easement at the corner of College Drive because that is the 
public roadway. Balboa is a private easement for the three parcels that connect to it. 
Vice-Chairman Mary Bridgman stated she also went and looked at the property and did
not think twice about the sign because it looked to be the only means to ingress those 
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parcels. 

Commissioner Ralph Puckhaber opened the floor for a public hearing at 7:18 pm. 

Joshua Cockrell, Executive Director of Clay County Development Authority, stated the
authority's mission since 1957 has been to support, promote, and facilitate economic 
growth in Clay County. Their board started looking at opportunities to help clean up 
College Drive before the College Drive initiative kicked off. Balboa Road is a private 
easement that accesses the parcels owned by Clay County Development Authority. 
The parcel is the furthest back in a wooded area with a dilapidated home that fell in 
over a decade ago. Behind those parcels, there is a commercial business that does 
not have ingress-egress from that easement. Mr. Cockrell clarified the property owned 
by CCDA, referring to the parcel map, which is 4.72 acres. Some parcels are 
commercial, half of the larger parcel is agricultural, and the back piece is dual-use, 
commercial, and UC-10. The easement is also split. They intend to clear the entire 
property, make it one large piece, and prime it for commercial development. They will 
come back for the zoning request next month. Mr. Cockrell noted that they followed 
staff's discretion regarding the sign's placement. The sign was placed at the only 
access point to the parcels; if anyone drives down the easement, they are 
trespassing. 

Dean Celano, 1730 Balboa Lane, addressed the Commission with concerns on how 
the development will impact his home, and the suggestion that the only easement from
College is Balboa is not true. 

Dilia Bernardino, Resident, has concerns regarding the development causing drainage 
problems created as commercial goes on higher land and sinking of parcels on the 
back of the development. 

Hearing no other comments, Chairman Ralph Puckhaber closed the public hearing at 
7:29 pm. 

Commissioner Joe Anzalone asked if the easement, Balboa Road is on their property 
line or runs through the property. Mr. Cockrell said it is on the backside of their property 
line. Commissioner Anzalone said his concern would be that it is an access road for 
the people living in the area. Also, is Bayview Lane an easement or developed in any 
way. Mr. Cockrell said that is the access to the church. Commissioner Anzalone asked 
for clarification if the easement, Balboa Road, sits on any of the property under 
consideration. Mr. Cockrell said no. Commissioner Anzalone asked if it would affect 
anyone having to use that easement as ingress-egress. Mr. Cockrell said no, and 
referred to the map to give more detailed information and the intention of the request 
for the change in the amendment. 

Following the discussion of how the property is currently designated, Commissioner 
Joe Anzalone made a motion for approval, seconded by Commissioner Bill Garrison, 
which carried 8-0. 

2. Public Hearing to consider PUD-2021-07. (District 1, Comm. Cella)(M.Brown) 
Rezoning of 18.82 acres fromPS-1 (Private Services 1) to PUD (Planned Unit 
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Development). 

Mike Brown, Zoning Chief, presented a PowerPoint attached to the agenda regarding 
the public hearing to consider PUD-2021-07. The applicant is requesting the rezoning 
of 18.82 acres from PS-1 (private services) to PUD (planned unit development) to 
facilitate a single-family residential development. Mr. Brown noted that BCC would 
hear this item on November 14, 2021. The applicant is Agape Lighthouse, Inc., with 
the agent being Curtis Hart. The location of the property is 2713 County Road 220. 
Approximately 6.75 acres is wetlands and the net upland acreage is 12.07 acres. The 
parcel is developed with a vacant church building. In 1998, the parcel was rezoned 
from AR to PS-1. The parcel is located in the urban core-10 future land use category. 
Mr. Brown showed the aerial map showing the outline; the southern portion is the acres 
that fall into the wetland category. The surrounding zoning and future land use around 
the parcel are: 

ZONING: FUTURE LAND USE: 

North - AR - Agriculture/Residential UC-10 
East - RB - Single Family Residential UC-10 
West - AR - Agriculture/Residential UC-10 
South - BFPUD - Branan Field PUD UC-10 

Mr. Brown noted the development plan, as proposed, includes fifty single-family 
dwelling units. The lot and building requirements for the proposed PUD are 
referenced in the development summary presentation, and a proposed site plan is 
included. Staff has reviewed the application and finds the proposed single-family 
residential use, and PUD zoning is consistent with the future land use and is 
compatible with the surrounding uses. Therefore, staff recommends approval of PUD-
21-07 as shown in the attached written description and site plan. 

Curtis Hart, Hart Resources, LLC., 8051 Tara Lane, Jacksonville, FL. 32081, asked 
for the site plan to be displayed. The site's location is 1.26 miles east of Henley Road 
and across from one of his past developments called Laurel Oaks. It is exactly the 
same type of development with the same developer. The average home sells for 
$350,000.00 in that subdivision and has been successful. They are allowed under the 
land use ten units per acre. The property abuts the Glands Subdivision right to the 
east, and the reason he did a PUD is to show the adjoining property owners the impact
there will be on them. The most dense abutting property is the Glands. The design 
was done so that it would impact the Glands the least. Mr. Hart noted that 220 is a four-
lane road. 

Chairman Ralph Puckhaber said if the minimum lot depth would be 115 feet and if he 
figured the setbacks correctly, it would leave 90 feet of building front to back. Mr. Hart 
said yes. Chairman Puckhaber stated the side setbacks being 5 and 5; you can build 
35 foot wide-90 foot deep house. Mr. Hart said, yes, sir, that is correct. Chairman 
Puckhaber asked how much room is there from the sidewalk to the garage door. Mr. 
Hart said the sidewalk is on city property, so the garage has to be 20 feet to fit two cars 
side by side and not on that sidewalk. Chairman Puckhaber noted his concern is the 
limited space in the driveway that can cause a safety hazard and believes the 
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driveways should be deeper. Mr. Hart assured Chairman Puckhaber that he would 
address his concerns. 

Commissioner Ralph Puckhaber opened the floor for a public hearing at 7:49 PM. 

Sheila Ryan, 3120 Legacy Farm Road, addressed the Board in regards to her 
concerns about development that will border her family farm. Ms. Ryan said she is 
concerned 220 is only partially four-lane. She said there is a bottleneck trying to get to 
the little bridge every day. Ms. Ryan's other concern is that flooding from the other 
developments onto her family property will only worsen. She said they gave the county 
an easement, but the county did not take care of it until a new development was being 
built. She said it had changed how they use their personal private property but will not 
move because it is their home. 

Chairman Puckhaber said he usually does not respond during public comment, but he 
wanted to share the roads projects completed in two years. The roads are some of the 
roads Ms. Ryan was concerned about. County Attorney Courtney Grimm agreed. 

Albert Henry, 1788 Henry Lane, addressed the Board regarding his opposition to the 
development. Mr. Henry said he has lived in Clay County for 33 years. He moved here 
in 1988 and believed Clay County was the best-kept secret in Florida. He said the 
developers had run amuck and significantly altered the character of Clay County. His 
property was against wetlands that could not be developed until "they could be 
developed." Mr. Henry erected an 8-foot fence and now has people regularly throwing 
trash over the fence into his yard. He also shared his frustration with everyday traffic. 
Mr. Henry is concerned with the number of cars the new development will add to the 
overpopulated roads. He said zoning rules were made to protect property owners from 
unreasonable development, which is happening. Mr. Henry ended by saying changing 
the zoning for this development will only benefit the developer. 

James Butler, 3116 Legacy Farm Road, addressed the Board regarding his 
opposition to the development. Mr. Butler lives on the family property with Ms. Ryan 
and his daughter and son-in-law. He said one of his biggest concerns is the drainage 
onto their family property. The other developments around them have created a 
swamp on their property. He is also concerned with traffic congestion. The traffic is 
already difficult because of bottlenecks, making him leave very early for work now. Mr. 
Butler shared another concern about hunting on their property. There are two parts to 
this concern. First, Mr. Butler said he is catching kids on his game cameras stealing 
the cameras. Second, he is catching kids on the property. They hunt on their property,
and they do not want to encounter people who should not be on their property. 

Nick Huff, 3061 Legacy Farm Road, addressed the Board in regards to his opposition 
to the development. Mr. Huff said the drainage is getting worse, affecting his ability to 
have a farm. It is making it difficult to plant crops and hurting his animals. In addition, 
Mr. Huff said the noise level is causing his animals to be spooked, making them 
breakthrough and jump over fences. 

Jeff Kline, 1738 Redwood Lane Middleburg, Florida, addressed the Board to ask 
questions about the planned development. He asked if there would be a barrier 
between the two subdivisions or a wall. Mr. Kline also asked if there would be two-story 
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houses just like the other development down by the school. Chairman Puckhaber 
encouraged Mr. Kline to ask the developer after the meeting. Mr. Kline also said he is 
concerned about the flooding he is witnessing in his neighborhood. 

Chairman Puckhaber encouraged everyone who spoke during the Public Hearing to 
come to the BCC meeting next Tuesday, December 14, 2021, which begins at 4:00 
PM, where the Board of Commissioners will be discussing this planned development.
He encouraged them to share their concerns during that meeting as well. 

Hearing no other comments, Chairman Ralph Puckhaber closed the public hearing at 
8:06 PM. 

Commissioner Michael Bourré requested the applicant to answer some of the 
concerns asked during the public hearing. Mr. Hart stated that where the drainage is 
concerned, they have to analyze the site before developing it, and they can not impact 
anything that is not currently being impacted more than it did before they develop. It is 
the theory of pre-development and post-development. Pre-development they know 
where the water is going, and post-development, it can not exceed that, so they can 
never increase the amount of water they allow to go off their property. The purpose of 
the retention pond is to hold that water until it can discharge at that rate. That has been 
in effect since the late 80s; it is a water management rule, and permits are required. 
There is a large ditch behind the Glands property, and they are allowed a 20-foot 
easement part of that same waterway on the east side of their property. On the west 
side, where he believes the citizens reside, there is a large ditch, and they will keep the 
lots away from that area and maintain it. The water from that ditch flows to the wetlands 
to the south. The movement of the water will improve by having the retention ponds. 
There will be a fence on both sides, between the Glands and the citizens to the west. 
Mr. Hart answered the question regarding homes that will be built; he anticipates two-
story homes to be built in the subdivision. 

Commissioner Joe Anzalone asked if the pump station would drain. Mr. Hart noted the 
pump station is for sewage. CCUA has asked that he take the pump station off-line at 
the Glands. He will build a new pump station at the Glands. Commissioner Anzalone 
asked where the retention ponds drain when they reach capacity. Mr. Hart said they 
drain into where the water goes now, they are designed for what is considered a 25-
year storm, so they should not flow out. However, they would flow south into the large 
wetland if there were an issue. Commissioner Anzalone said that is the area that will 
not be developed. Mr. Hart noted that is correct; it is a great area to have the water 
flow. 

Chairman Ralph Puckhaber asked if the fence would be put up on their side of the 
ditch or the property line. Mr. Hart said he desires to put it on the property line to 
maintain the ditch. 

Commissioner Bo Norton made a motion for approval, seconded by Commissioner 
Joe Anzalone; Chairman Ralph Puckhaber commented that he does not like the 
narrow lots and he would support this because Mr. Hart committed to looking at the 20 
foot for the garage, the vote stood, and carried 7-0. 
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_____________________________________ _____________________________________ 

Old Business/New Business 

Kellie Collins, Economic Development Coordinator, noted that there are upcoming 
vacancies. There are four Commissioners that need to submit applications if they wish 
to renew their terms. 

Commissioner Michael Bourré 
Commissioner Howard "Bo" Norton 
Commissioner Bill Garrison 
Commissioner Pete Davis 

Public Comment 

Chairman Ralph Puckhaber opened the floor for public comment at 7:08 pm. 

Hearing no comments, Chairman Ralph Puckhaber closed the public comment at 7:08 
pm. 

Adjournment 

Chairman Ralph Puckhaber wished everyone a Happy Holiday. The next meeting will 
be held January 4, 2022, at 7:00 pm. 

Hearing no further business, Chairman Ralph Puckhaber adjourned the meeting at 
8:32 pm. 

Attest: 

Committee Chairman Recording Secretary 
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Acronym Definitions 

• FLUM – Future Land Use Map 
• UC – Urban Core 
• PUD – Planned Unit Development 
• PS – Private Services 
• AG – Agricultural 
• BCC – Board Of County Commissioners 
• AR – Agricultural/Residential District 
• BFPUD – Branan Field Planned Unit Development 
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